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10/06/10                          Minutes, Town Council Regular Session                                                                 


MINUTES 
ORO VALLEY TOWN COUNCIL 
October 6, 2010 
ORO VALLEY COUNCIL CHAMBERS 
11000 N. LA CANADA DRIVE 

  

REGULAR SESSION AT OR AFTER 6:00 PM 

CALL TO ORDER - At 6:00 p.m.  
ROLL CALL 
	PRESENT: 
	Satish Hiremath, Mayor 
Bill Garner, Vice Mayor 
Joe Hornat, Councilmember 
Mary Snider, Councilmember 
Steve Solmon, Councilmember 
Lou Waters, Councilmember 


	EXCUSED: 
	Barry Gillaspie, Councilmember 


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE                              
Mayor Hiremath led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Mayor Hiremath reported that Mr. Bob Delaney passed away on September 23, 2010.  Mr. Delaney was an active member of the community and a long time supporter of many programs and services within the Town.

Parks, Recreation, Cultural Resources & Library Director Ainsley Legner stated that Mr. Bob Delaney was the Vice-Chair of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board and he will be remembered as a kind, respectful man who loved to serve the community.

Communications Administrator Mary Davis said that the contributions made by Mr. Bob Delaney were significant and long lasting, but the contributions he made to our lives were timeless and will forever be remembered.  Mr. Delaney was a gentle giant, a giving soul and most importantly, a good friend.

Oro Valley resident Terry Parish stated that he remembered Mr. Bob Delaney as a father, stepfather, mentor, and as a friend.  Mr. Delaney was a soldier for the community and he always looked for the positive in every situation.

Mayor Hiremath reported that Mr. Greg Alpert also passed away.  Mr. Albert was a loving husband and dedicated father, leaving behind his wife and three children.  He left behind a legacy of professionalism, integrity, and a sincere desire to help make Oro Valley a vibrant business community. 

UPCOMING MEETING ANNOUNCEMENTS   
Communications Administrator Mary Davis announced the upcoming Town meetings.

COUNCIL REPORTS  
No reports received. 

DEPARTMENT REPORTS     
Town Clerk Kathryn Cuvelier stated that artwork from Oro Valley resident Phyllis Kutcher will be on display in the Council chambers for the month of October.

Town Clerk Kathryn Cuvelier introduced new Deputy Town Clerk, Mike Standish. 

ORDER OF BUSINESS:  
Mayor Hiremath stated that the order will stand as is. 

CALL TO AUDIENCE  

Oro Valley resident Mr. Don Bristow commented on the temporary sign program and requested Council to direct the Town Manager to stop issuing more temporary sign hardship waivers until the approval, implementation, and follow up process and procedures are improved. 

Oro Valley resident Sue Bishop thanked the Mayor and Town staff for creating the new 2010 economic development video.  Non-profit arts and cultural organizations are a vital amenity to the Town because they help to seek and retain businesses, residents, and visitors.  Ms. Bishop stated that she would like to see a stronger presence of the theater arts in the community. 

PRESENTATIONS 

	a.
	PRESENTATION OF PROCLAMATION DECLARING THE MONTH OF OCTOBER 2010 AS NATIONAL ARTS & HUMANITIES MONTH 


Mayor Hiremath presented a proclamation to Sue Bishop and Kate Marquez declaring the month of October 2010 as National Arts and Humanities month.   

	b.
	*PRESENTATION OF PROCLAMATION DECLARING OCTOBER 17-23, 2010 AS FRIENDS OF LIBRARIES WEEK 


Mayor Hiremath presented a proclamation to Martha Briggs, representing the Friends of Libraries, declaring the week of October 17-23 as Friends of Libraries week. 

	1.
	CONSENT AGENDA 


Councilmember Hornat requested that item B be removed from the consent agenda to be voted on separately.

Councilmember Snider requested that items F and G be removed from the consent agenda to be voted on separately.
 
MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Hornat and seconded by Councilmember Waters to approve the Consent Agenda with the exceptions of items B, F, and G.

MOTION carried, 6-0 

	A.
	Minutes - September 1, 2010


	C.
	Development & Infrastructure Services Department Permitting Division Report - August 2010


	D.
	Resolution No. (R)10-66  Authorizing and Approving Amendment Number 1 to Addendum 1 of the Intergovernmental Agreement between the Town of Oro Valley and the City of Tucson relating to Effluent and to Reclaimed Water


	E.
	Resolution No. (R) 10-67,  Adopting Issuance and Post-issuance Compliance Procedures Relating to Tax-Exempt Bonds, Tax Credit Bonds, Build America Bonds (Direct Pay), Tax Credit Bonds (Direct Pay), and Recovery Zone Bonds for the Town of Oro Valley, Arizona; and Providing for an Effective Date


	B.
	Coyote Run Monthly Report - August 2010 


Councilmember Hornat asked for clarification regarding the $10,000 increase in expenses from the previous month.

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Hornat and seconded by Councilmember Snider to approve item B.

MOTION carried, 6-0. 

	F.
	Resolution No. (R)10-63, Ratifying the Appointment of Members to the Town of Oro Valley Police Public Safety Personnel Retirement System Board (continued from September 15, 2010) 


Councilmember Snider thanked all of the citizens who volunteered for the PSPRS Board.

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Snider and seconded by Councilmember Hornat to approve item F.

MOTION carried, 6-0. 

	G.
	Appointment of members to the Arts Review Commission with terms effective through December 31, 2010 


Councilmember Snider thanked the three new members for volunteering for the Arts Review Commission.

Councilmember Waters stated that the three new members are very talented and he is looking forward to working with them in the future.

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Snider and seconded by Councilmember Waters to approve item G.

MOTION carried, 6-0.

	2.
	RESOLUTION NO. (R)10-68, PROVIDING NOTICE OF INTENT TO INCREASE WATER RATES, FEES AND CHARGES FOR THE ORO VALLEY WATER UTILITY 


Water Utility Director Philip Saletta gave a brief overview of the Notice of Intent to increase water rates, fees & charges and discussed the following:
     -Statutory requirements
     -Mayor and Council water policies
     -Preferred financial scenario
     -Customer analysis
     -Groundwater Preservation Fee (GPF)
     -Review of schedule

Discussion ensued between Council regarding:
     -Proposed water rates
     -Allocation of funds generated from the proposed rate increase
     -Base and Commodity rates
     -Central Arizona Project (CAP) water 

Oro Valley resident Jeff Jones urged the Council to be aware of the unintended consequences of raising water rates or fees.  

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Snider and seconded by Councilmember Hornat to approve Resolution No. (R) 10-68.

MOTION carried, 6-0.  

	3.
	PUBLIC HEARING DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING AN APPLICATION FOR A SERIES 12 (RESTAURANT) LIQUOR LICENSE FOR THE KEG RESTAURANT & BAR LOCATED AT 12005 N. ORACLE ROAD. 


Mayor Hiremath opened the public hearing.

No comments were received.

Mayor Hiremath closed the public hearing.

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Waters and seconded by Councilmember Solomon to recommend approval of the issuance of the Series 12 Liquor License to the Arizona State Liquor Board for Mr. David Campbell and principals at The Keg Restaurant and Bar located at 12005 N. Oracle Road, Oro Valley, AZ 85737.

MOTION carried, 6-0. 

	4.
	PUBLIC HEARING DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING AN APPLICATION TO ADD SAMPLING PRIVILEGES TO AN ACTIVE SERIES 9 (LIQUOR STORE) LIQUOR LICENSE FOR SAFEWAY FOOD & DRUG #1521 LOCATED AT 12122 N. RANCHO VISTOSO BOULEVARD. 


Mayor Hiremath opened the public hearing.

No comments were received.

Mayor Hiremath closed the public hearing.

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Hornat and seconded by Councilmember Waters to recommend approval of the issuance of the Series 9S Liquor License to the Arizona State Liquor Board for Safeway Inc. dba Safeway Food & Drug #1521 located at 12122 N. Rancho Vistoso Boulevard, Oro Valley, AZ 85737.

MOTION carried, 6-0.

	5.
	OV1209-20 CONSIDERATION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING A DEVELOPMENT PLAN FOR THE PANDA EXPRESS RESTAURANT, LOCATED AT THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF ORACLE ROAD AND MAGEE ROAD WITHIN ESCONDIDO PLAZA 


Planning Manager David Williams gave a brief overview of the Development Plan for the Panda Express restaurant.  

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Solomon and seconded by Councilmember Hornat to approve, subject to the conditions in Exhibit A, OV1209-20 development plan for the Panda Express restaurant.

EXHIBIT “A”

OV1209-20

Panda Express

October 6, 2010
Engineering
1. Address all redlined comments within the attached Development Plan.  Provide a detailed comment response letter and please return all redlined originals back to the Town of Oro Valley.

2. Provide the recorded information of all streets and easements where indicated by the redlines.

3. Sheet DP2: Update the “easement line” line-type and the “existing 8” dia. Sewer line” line-type to match what is shown within the Legend Table and on other sheets.

4. Sheet DP3: identify the drainage wall opening within the new trash enclosure by its Detail No.

5. Sheet DP3: Provide a 0.5% minimum slope where redlined adjacent to the Trash Dumpster.

6. Landscape: Please match the easement and utility information as shown on the Development Plan.

MOTION carried, 6-0.

	6.
	OV510-007 DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING APPEAL OF THE DECISION OF THE ART REVIEW COMMISSION’S (ARC) DENIAL OF THE CONCEPTUAL PUBLIC ART FOR ORO VALLEY RETIREMENT RESIDENCE, LOCATED AT 30 WEST LAMBERT LANE BY HARVEST DEVELOPMENT LLC, REPRESENTED BY LENITY GROUP 


Planning Manager David Williams gave a brief overview of the Oro Valley Retirement Residence and the proposed metal art installation by artist Joe Tyler. 

Mr. Moutafis, Chairman of the Arts Review Committee, stated that he was concerned with staff recommending approval based on aesthetics.  The Arts Review Commission should review the art and make recommendations since they have the expertise.

Mr. Moutafis reviewed the proposed artwork and stated that some proposed pieces were acceptable but others lacked clarity and/or didn’t fit with the theme.    

Zev Cywan, Vice Chair of the Art Review Commission (ARC), stated that (ARC) did fulfill its duties because the Commission:
-Evaluated the aesthetics of the proposed public art
-Facilitated the integration of the artwork into public accessible spaces
-Considered improvements and threats to public health, safety, and welfare by ensuring that public artwork does not pose any safety hazards and is accessible to all members of the community.

Mr. Cywan stated that he was concerned over the duplication of artwork regarding exhibits #1 and #2 and also the durability of the proposed artwork since similar metal pieces by artist Joe Tyler have had rust issues.

Mr. Cywan further stated that the proposed artwork lacked a maintenance plan that outlines how repairs/maintenance shall be completed.    

Mr. Dan Roach, principal architect and owner of Lenity Group, stated that he felt that the Art Review Commission did not execute their duties for the same reasons that the Art Review Commission thought that they did fulfill their duties.

Mr. Roach stated that there is no requirement in the Oro Valley Code regarding the amount of metal that can be used in the artwork.  The developers went through a long process and looked at many different artists before they decided on Mr. Joe Tyler.

Mr. Roach said that Mr. Tyler’s artwork is safe, unique and is accessible and enjoyed by the public. 

Discussion ensued between Council regarding the criteria used for evaluating artwork by the Art Review Commission.

Artist Mr. Tyler stated that he thought that the ARC meeting was a conceptual meeting and that he would be able to fine tune his artwork before bringing it back for a second meeting.  Mr. Tyler stated that the artwork is original and that he went through the Request for Qualifications (RFQ) process and had conversations with the owner who gave him the mission to design artwork and meld it with the landscape. 

Mayor Hiremath recessed the meeting at 7:50 p.m. 

Mayor Hiremath reconvened the meeting at 7:59 p.m. 

Mr. Moutafis stated that he believes in meeting in the middle and working things out so that the project can move forward.  

Oro Valley resident Mr. Jeremy Christopher stated that aesthetics are important to the community and that the Council should compromise and develop a win-win scenario between competing interests.  The Town needs to preserve public safety and define objective requirements.  Mr. Christopher encouraged the Council to take this opportunity to make it clear that they value economic development within the Town and that the Council is friendly toward business development.      

Oro Valley resident Mr. Bill Adler stated that rules and procedures have been adopted for the Arts Review Commission and the rules indicate that staff is required to provide an analysis of their evaluation.  If these rules and procedures are unclear, they should be amended.  Mr. Adler stated that concepts are malleable and that minor revisions or suggestions should have been brought up during the conceptual phase as to the location, size, and shape of the proposed artwork. 

Oro Valley resident Mr. Ben Baker stated that staff should be allowed to tie up all of the loose ends so that the project could move forward.  

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Solomon and seconded by Councilmember Waters to overrule OV0510-007, the decision of the Art Review Commission for Conceptual Public Art at Oro Valley Retirement Center with the conditions of Exhibit A and with the stipulation that the artist and owner take into consideration the comments from the Art Review Commission in their finalization of the artwork.

EXHIBIT “A”

OV510-007, Harvest Development LLC

October 6, 2010
1. For final public art submittal, provide the following information for each piece:

· Indicate whether it is freestanding or permanently affixed, and if piece is to be permanently affixed, provide foundation details.

· Provide final measurements.

2. The property owner shall provide evidence of insurance in a minimum amount equal to the purchase and installation costs of the public artwork.

3. A maintenance plan for the artwork must be provided in accordance with OVZCR Section 27.3.E.6., 7. and 8.

4. Art pieces #2 and #4 should be designed to not include water use.

MOTION carried, 4-2 with Vice Mayor Garner and Councilmember Hornat opposed. 

	7.
	RESOLUTION NO. (R)10-69 AUTHORIZING AND APPROVING AN AMENDMENT TO THE POLICY GUIDELINES AND PROCEDURES FOR COMMUNITY FUNDING PROGRAMS 


Parks, Recreation, Cultural Resources & Library Director Ms. Legner gave an overview of the amendment to the policy guidelines and procedures for community funding programs.  Ms. Legner stated that staff recommends removing the "Special Events" funding category from the Town’s Community Funding Policy in order to allow these types of events to fall under the Enhanced Special Events Permitting and Funding Policy.  

She stated that if the amendment is adopted, then the end result will be that the Community Funding Policy and process will solely be for agencies that are eligible under the remaining four categories:  Youth Development and Education, Services for Senior Citizens, Art Cultural Heritage, and Community Enhancement. 

Councilmember Hornat requested that applications that fall under the Enhanced Special Events Permitting and Funding Policy be sent to the Town Council in order for the Council to make the determination as to whether there is available funding for each event.

Discussion ensued between Council regarding the permitting and funding process for Special Event applications.  

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Hornat and seconded by Councilmember Waters to table item 7 until a future Council meeting with a friendly amendment by Mayor Hiremath to strikeout the last bullet point in item 1.1.

MOTION carried, 6-0. 

	8.
	DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION TO APPROVE ENHANCEMENTS TO THE TOWN’S SPECIAL EVENTS PERMITTING AND FUNDING POLICY 


Ms. Legner gave an overview of the enhancements to the Town’s Special Events Permitting and Funding Policy.  Applicants would have to submit applications on or before March 31st to be considered for a community event discount for the following fiscal year.  Evaluation criteria to apply for a community event discount include: 
     -501c3 non-profit organization for at least three years
     -The special event must be open to either public participation or observation
     -Needs to provide a positive economic benefit to the Town

Ms. Legner further discussed:
     -Department cost estimates
     -50% Community Event discount option
     -Major event waiver option for events providing extraordinary economic benefit to Oro Valley
     -Up front deposit from applicant
     -Establishing funding mechanism for Special Events from Bed Tax Fund to cover discount
     -Event coordinators to respond to a follow-up survey 

Discussion ensued between Council regarding:
     -Major event waiver option criteria
     -Process for reviewing and determining major events
     -Metropolitan Tucson Convention & Visitor’s Bureau (MTCVB) review of economic impact
     -Oro Valley branding

Oro Valley resident Mr. Bill Adler stated that he was concerned with the accurate reporting of the amount of money that may be generated by a special event. 

Discussion ensued between Council regarding:
     -Process for verifying estimated economic impact of special events
     -Refund/cancellation policy 

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Hornat and seconded by Councilmember Waters to approve the proposed changes noted herein to the Special Events Permitting and Funding Policy with an inclusion in the policy, under item L, to state "The Manager would advise Council of decision or request input prior to approval or rejection" and to include a branding statement and refund policy.

MOTION carried, 6-0.

	9.
	FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS 


Councilmember Hornat stated that he would like to revisit the Town's letter regarding Rosemont Mine; seconded by Councilmember Solomon.
 
Councilmember Snider requested staff to look into the possibility of holding a regular Council meeting at the Sun City social hall before the end of the year; seconded by Councilmember Waters. 

CALL TO AUDIENCE  

No comments received. 

ADJOURNMENT  
MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Waters and seconded by Councilmember Snider to adjourn the meeting at 9:03 p.m.

MOTION carried, 6-0.






Prepared by:






_______________________






Michael Standish






Deputy Town Clerk

I hereby certify the foregoing minutes are a true and correct copy of the minutes of the regular session of the Town of Oro Valley Council of Oro Valley, Arizona held on the 6th day of October 2010.  I further certify that the meeting was duly called and held and that a quorum was present.

Dated this ____ day of __________________, 2010

________________________

Kathryn E. Cuvelier, CMC

Town Clerk
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